Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, August 25, 2020
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on August 25, 2020.  Staff Present:  Ricky Morin, Barbara Dewyea, Clayton Whittemore, Hannah Thomas, Candy Vear, Freeda Powers, Tracey Morin.  Also present: Jubal Durviage, Kurt Salvas, Sherry Heckler, Beth Spaulding, Judi & Sawyer Alberi.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:01PM

2. Additions and Deletions to the Agenda: 
        a. Under Road Commissioners’ Report: 14f) Alberi Application for Access Permit on Warren Rd.
3.
Citizens Input: None.

4.
Sign orders: Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.

5.
Minutes:  Barbara made a motion to approve as amended, the minutes of 8/10.  Clayton seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.
6.
Cemetery Commission:  Jubal Durviage and Kurt Salvas came to the Board with a proposition to transfer land from the cemetery. Kurt has cleared and stumped, seeded and mulched a total of about 5 acres.  He is proposing that the Town transfer an area of approximately 1 acre to him in lieu of payment for the estimated value of his time and work, which he calculates at minimum to be $15,000.  

Barbara said she would abstain from the decision as she also serves on the Cemetery Commission. Ricky said he believes that the previous land owners had asked for a similar ROW in the past and had been denied.  In an effort to remain fair and consistent, he said the Board would take the time to look into past decisions regarding such a land transfer request prior to coming to a decision.  Clayton requested the Board have a site visit prior to coming to a decision as well. All agreed. The Board scheduled a site visit for the cemetery/parsonage property on Tuesday, September 8th at 5:00pm (regular Selectboard meeting to follow at Town Offices).
7.
LRSWMD:
       a. The Board read submissions from the Lamoille Regional Solid Waste Management District, that reflect the discussions underway by the staff and LRSWMD Board of Supervisors in regards to closing the Eden drop-off site. Included was a list of options for the operation of the site, as presented by the District:

1) restore services to Eden when staffing allows

2) keep Eden closed and continue Sunday service at Johnson

3) turn over operation to the Town of Eden (this is the model for Cambridge and Wolcott)

4) contract out the operation of the drop-off to a local business
The Board reviewed a draft letter of response to the LRSWMD regarding their closure of the Eden drop off site.  The letter relays the Selectboard’s opinion that the drop off site should be allowed to reopen and resume normal operating hours on Sundays, citing a notable increase in roadside dumping since its closure in the spring.  The Board asked that staff move forward in submitting the letter to the District.

       b. LRSWMD has agreed to absolve an invoice for $38.50 for tires disposed of in May, as they were not proven to be part of Eden’s Green-Up Day efforts which the town had already paid for.
8.
Outside Audit: Tracey told the Board that Eden is due for an outside audit this Fiscal Year.  The Board agreed and asked that staff gather three quotes for them to review.  Freeda will provide the Board with three quotes for an outside audit in the near future.

9.
Dog Officer Update: 

       a. The Board reviewed emails regarding incidents on 5/1 and 8/8.  It was agreed that the Town Constable should be sent to the area of Square Road to address a reoccurring incident of a dog advancing on people in a menacing fashion in the Town Road and ROW.  Staff will request the Constable to do outreach to address this concern and will follow up with a report to the Board once received.

       b. The Board reviewed a resume for Dog Officer position, received 8/19/20.   Clayton made a motion to go into executive session to discuss the appointment, employment, or evaluation of a public officer or employee under the provisions of Title 1, Section 313(a)(3) of the Vermont Statutes.  The Board entered executive session at 7:48pm.  Clayton made a motion to exit executive session.  The Board came out of executive session at 7:53pm.  Ricky noted that no decisions were made.  

10.
COVID-19 Update: The Board reviewed the latest updates from Governor Scott.  These updates included extension of the COVID-19 State of Emergency to 9/15, as well as additional local discretion for gathering size limits. The latest order enables towns to enact stricter local limits for gathering sizes than those established by the State.
11.  Beach Update:
       a. Campers Update: The Board reviewed a letter from Sawyer & Judi Alberi dated 8/17/20.  The Alberi’s came before the Board to uphold their letter and state their case for a request of a partial refund.  The Alberi’s stated that they have had to leave the LERA Campgrounds on multiple dates due to marijuana use on the premises and its’ serious health impacts on them, given a severe allergy to the smoke.  They said that despite contacting the Beach Managers numerous times, they received no response and no satisfactory resolution was forthcoming.  Therefore, they have removed their camper from the LERA Campgrounds, Site #5, as of August 23rd and are requesting a refund of $1,000 for the remainder of the season.  They paid $1,996.87 to secure the site for the season.
Ricky said the Selectboard made it clear on their site visit on July 24th that there was to be NO marijuana use and NO marijuana plants growing on public property; that included the LERA Day Use Area, and Campground.  

Hannah said she is aware of the medical concern regarding the marijuana smoke and acknowledged that she should have been more responsive to those complaints.  She said she did request removal of some marijuana plants when it was brought to her attention that they were on the premises.  

The Board concurred and reiterated that the policy at LERA remains unchanged; marijuana use and growing of plants is prohibited in public areas, period.  However, they feel it is not an issue they are in a position to regulate beyond that.  While they are understanding of the medical reasons for deciding to leave for the season, they will require further guidance from the Town Attorney to ensure that any decision made regarding a refund in this case is fair and equitable.  The Board cautioned that any decision in this case will be setting a precedent for future refund requests around these concerns. The Board will contact the Town Attorney for guidance and support and will respond to the refund request once they have come to a decision.

         b. Rental & Use Restrictions: No updates.

         c. Water & Electric: Tracey asked if the Beach Managers are doing the required weekly system flushing on Wednesdays.  Hannah said yes.  Tracey said the Flow Meter Data does not indicate that it is happening as it should be.  She stressed the importance of complying with the required testing and maintenance and asked that the Beach Managers be more vigilant about adhering to the flushing and flow meter data collection schedules.

         d. Manager update: Hannah said there are times when large groups are gathering at the shelter areas and mask compliance is not at 100%; she asks the Board’s advice on how to handle this.  Clayton reminded the Beach Manager that HIPPA laws prevent us from asking questions so she isn’t in a position to do much to enforce mask compliance.  He encouraged her to enforce social distancing when she can.  He said it is not advisable to be confrontational regarding mask compliance as there is no enforcement mechanism and HIPPA laws make questioning or inquiries prohibitive.
12.   Constable Update: None

13.   Health Officer Update: The Board reviewed a follow up report from Amanda Jones, Health Officer, regarding a concern of trash on a local property.  Per her report, there was nothing notable to take action on and the previous report of trash may have been the temporary result of a shed clean-out which recently took place at that property.
14.   Road Commissioner’s Report:
        a. FEMA update: Awaiting results of requested hydrology study on Albany Rd.; have been advised results may not be expected until December, will reach out to John Wilkin to see if we can move ahead with a culvert upgrade of two sizes, which Ricky feels would be appropriate.  We will require another site visit for East Hill Rd. work once completed in September.  Awaiting update on Paronto Road; will the State allow the temporary repairs to remain or require replacement bridge.
        b.  Knowles Flat/Twin Culvert update: Ricky contacted George Austin; ECI is the company that will be doing the paving. 

        c.  State of VT update: None

        d.  GI Holdings Settlement update:  None

        e.  Update of other activities of Highway Dept.: Crushing is complete.  More than ½ the sand pile is stocked. Grading of Class 4 roads is complete with the exception of Shover Road.  Ricky reported that he has reached out to the VSP regarding ongoing concerns on Camp Road.  VSP suggested recording interactions with the individual.  It was also advised to seek advice from the Town Attorney on the matter and requests that staff follow up to provide a letter from the attorney to the property owner to address concerns regarding the upcoming winter plowing season and potential conflicts with blocking or impeding the town road ROW and Highway Department maintenance of the public roadway.

        f. The Board reviewed a driveway application from Sawyer & Judi Alberi on Warren Road.  Clayton made a motion to approve the driveway permit request to be built to profile in the submitted permit and to town specs.  Barbara seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0.  
15.  Digitization Grant for GIS services: Eden has applied for the maximum available funds ($20,000) towards digitization of Land Records.  These funds have been made available to make public records accessible digitally to accommodate the closure of Town Offices throughout the state due to COVID-19.
16.   Ratify Additions and Deletions of 8/10/20:
        a. Under Dog Officer Update; review emails of incidents on 8/1 & 8/8
Clayton made a motion to approve the additions and deletions from August 10th, as listed above #16 (a).   Barbara seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-0. 
17.  Other Business:  
The Board reviewed a memo sent out by the VSP, looking for our priorities, concerns & input on policing services in Eden.  The Board agreed a reply should be sent from Eden, requesting improved responsiveness to calls made by Town Staff, the Selectboard, and other Eden community members.  Recent experiences from all have resulted in little or no follow up, follow through or resolution on the part of the VSP.  It is the Boards’ opinion that improved responsiveness is the best way to improve policing in our community and will help ensure a forward-moving partnership with the VSP and Eden.

Regarding voting procedures, Candy suggested that the BCA discuss and determine the best practices for the November elections.  The State just notified towns that ballots will be mailed to every registered voter. Further details about the process and requirements around COVID-19 compliance are not yet established.

18.  FYI: VLCT is hosting a virtual Town Fair Sept. 28-Oct. 2nd @ VLCT.ORG/TOWNFAIR
19.  Adjourn: Clayton made a motion to adjourn.  Barbara seconded the motion.  The meeting adjourned at 8:54pm.
Minutes Approved as amended on 9/08/2020 by: Ricky Morin, Barbara Dewyea, Clayton Whittemore.

Freeda Powers, Town Administrative Assistant
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